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STATEMENT BY UKRAINE 
at the First Trade Policy Review of the Russia Federation 

28 September 2016, Geneva

Dear Madame Chairperson, distinguished discussant and delegates,
The Ukrainian delegation welcomes the first Trade Policy Review of the Russian Federation. Ukraine believes this multilateral review is vitally needed as policies and practices adopted by the Russian Federation in recent years raised concerns of the WTO Members.
The Russian Federation was once Ukraine’s largest trade partner. In 2012, its share in Ukraine’s overall trade in goods amounted to about 30%. It accounted for over 25% of Ukraine’s total exports. 
Ukraine welcomed the Russian Federation’s accession to the WTO because we expected adherence to international trade rules and principles and transparent application of the WTO Agreements. We also expected the Russian Federation’s WTO membership would further contribute to the development of a rules-based multilateral trading system.
Ukraine always believed that rules must be respected!
Unfortunately, numerous policies and practices adopted by the Russian Federation in recent years do not exemplify the predictability, transparency, and consistency with the WTO Agreement that is expected of WTO Members. 
Although previously Ukrainian products encountered occasional trade barriers to enter the Russian market, access to this market has considerably deteriorated since 2014. The Russian Federation has de facto introduced an intensive economic pressure in its aggression towards Ukraine.

Initially, during 2014-2015, the Russian Federation’s restrictive trade measures targeted certain Ukrainian goods (confectionery, dairy produce, juices, beer, wallpaper, railway equipment, etc.). The Russian Federation banned imports of these goods on the pretext of the alleged non-compliance with labeling, hygiene or safety requirements. 
After the initial wave of trade restrictive measures, dozens more products, that had been exported to the Russian market for years and decades – and that are currently being supplied without any problems to a wide range of international partners – have allegedly also been found to be in violation of Russian TBT and/or SPS requirements. 
Transparency simply has not existed.  Despite repeated requests, the Russian Federation has not provided, either our traders or our Government, any information (such as the results of tests, findings of examinations that were allegedly conducted by Russian authorities), which could justify the imposition of these discriminatory measures. It is quite disappointing that the Russian Federation constantly disregards these critical transparency provisions of the WTO agreements.
As a result of these trade restrictive measures, the Russian Federation’s share in Ukraine’s overall trade in goods dropped to about 16% in 2015. Ukrainian-Russian trade decreased from 45 billion USD in 2012 to 12.3 billion USD in 2015. The Russian Federation’s share in Ukrainian exports decreased to 12% in 2015 and amounted to about 9% in the first half of 2016. Exports of juices dropped from 72.7 million USD in 2013 to 0.8 million USD in 2015 (- 98.8 %). Exports of railway locomotives, wagons and parts thereof decreased from 1.7 billion USD in 2013 to 110 million USD in 2015 (- 93.7 %).
1 January 2016 marked the beginning of another phase of the economic pressure. From that date, the Russian Federation:

– unilaterally suspended the CIS Free Trade Agreement with respect to Ukraine;

– banned imports of agricultural products, raw materials and foodstuffs originating in Ukraine (the food embargo); and 
– imposed restrictions on traffic in transit from Ukraine to the Republic of Kazakhstan via the territory of Russia until 1 July 2016.
Further escalation of the economic pressure took place on 3 July 2016. The Russian Federation extended the restrictions on traffic in transit until 31 December 2017 and:
– expanded restrictions to transit of goods from Ukraine to the Kyrgyz Republic via the territory of the Russian Federation;
– banned the transit of goods via the territory of the Russian Federation, which are subject to the food embargo; and 
– prohibited the transit of goods subject to the tariff rates higher than zero under the Eurasian Economic Union’s Customs Tariff (about 85% of tariff lines are subject to the rates exceeding 0%).

Collectively these measures impose a practical prohibition on transit of the majority of goods from Ukraine via the territory of the Russian Federation to countries of Central and Eastern Asia and the Caucasus. Ukraine believes that these measures represent a flagrant violation of WTO rules, in particular, Article V of the GATT 1994. As a result of these restrictions, Ukrainian exports to countries of Central and Eastern Asia and the Caucasus decreased by 35% in January-June 2016. Exports to Kazakhstan fell 45.5% in the first half of this year. 
It is worth highlighting on the transit measures, that in April 2016, the Russian Federation presented its instrument of acceptance of the WTO Agreement on Trade Facilitation aiming, inter alia, at clarifying and improving relevant transit (Article V) and transparency (Article X) provisions of the GATT 1994 “with a view to further expediting the movement, release and clearance of goods, including goods in transit”. We expect to see this implemented in practice as well as spirit for all WTO Members. 
To illustrate the unpredictability of trading conditions and the non-transparency of Russian trade measures we draw attention to one particular example. Ukraine was one of the largest suppliers of edible salt to Russia. In early 2015, the Russian Federation banned the import of this product supplied by a major Ukrainian producer due to alleged non-compliance with requirements concerning purity, iodine content, and organoleptic parameters. Meanwhile, the Ukrainian producer held valid certificates issued by accredited conformity assessment bodies in the Russian Federation. Despite repeated requests, Russian authorities have not provided any findings regarding the alleged tests conducted on this product. As a result of the prohibition, Ukrainian exports of edible salt to Russia decreased from 22.2 million USD (390.7 thousand tons) in 2014 to 1.7 million USD (33.5 thousand tons) in 2015. After a short respite in this policy, on 10 September 2016 the Russian Federation included salt in the list of products subject to the food embargo. That policy will enter into force on 1 November 2016. Multiple, ever-changing measures, all absent the necessary transparent underpinnings, have and continue to dislocate and disrupt trade.
Taking this opportunity, Ukrainian delegation would like to call on the Russian Federation again to take the necessary actions to eliminate the restrictions on traffic in transit from the territory of Ukraine through the territory of the Russian Federation to third countries. 

In addition to the aforementioned issues, Ukraine has also posed a number of questions concerning technical regulations, sanitary and phytosanitary measures, customs requirements, domestic support, and anti-dumping measures, among other policy areas. Unfortunately, the non-responsive answers provided by the Russian Federation can hardly be considered adequate, especially given the wide effect on Ukraine and other Members’ trade.
We urge the Russian Federation to respect WTO rules! Pacta sunt servanda!
Thank you for your attention.

